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Dear Paul, Kate & Steve

Kent and Medway General Practitioners are writing to express our serious concern at the failure to commission the non-specialist elements of the NHS pathway of care for individuals with gender dysphoria, despite 2 previous letters (attached) highlighting our safety concerns and lack of equality of services for this group.



Transgender individuals have the right to be treated with the same respect, sensitivity and understanding as all patients. However, the lack of a commissioned service is perpetuating an unacceptable health inequality.

We understand that the ICB are not, currently, responsible for commissioning specialist services in this area and would encourage you to petition NHS England regarding this. However, local commissioners are responsible for commissioning non specialist elements of the NHS pathway of care for individuals with Gender Dysphoria and have been since 2019[endnoteRef:2]. Due to the absence of appropriate local services prescribing has been left to GPs to pick up. Most GPs, along with some Endocrinology consultants, do not feel they have the necessary expertise to safely prescribe hormone treatments due to their complexity and the relatively low number of patients individual GPs will see. [2:  https://www.england.nhs.uk/publication/service-specification-gender-identity-services-for-adults-non-surgical-interventions/ ] 


The increasing numbers of individuals requiring treatment combined with the lack of adequate specialist services is leading patients to private providers, whose quality and governance standards are not always regulated to the same standard as NHS providers.

This gap in services is causing tensions between patients and practices leading to complaints and litigation. This cannot continue and we urge the ICB to undertake the following actions: -

1. Urgently commission a non-specialist gender prescribing and monitoring service.

2. Provide direct support for patients affected by the current lack of local NHS service provision via a single point of contact.

3. Endorse the attached patient information letter which explains why GPs are not able to follow instructions from a private Gender clinic.


On behalf of all the GPs in Kent & Medway the LMC seeks an urgent meeting to agree an immediate way forward.

Yours sincerely
[image: A close up of a logo
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Dr Gaurav Gupta
On behalf of the Kent & Medway GP Board
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4th August 2022 


 
Paul Bentley 
Chief Executive  
NHS Kent and Medway Integrated Care Board (ICB) 
 
 
Dear Paul  
 
Gender Identity Services in Kent and Medway 
 
We have previously voiced our concerns with the CCG regarding the lack of local gender identity 
services in Kent and Medway. Our patients often find themselves in the unenviable position of being 
diagnosed with gender dysphoria by a tertiary centre and discharged to their GP for medications that 
are too complex for most GPs to prescribe. GPs also do not feel they have the necessary support 
from the tertiary centre to take on shared care safely. This leaves patients with the very difficult choice 
of accessing medication privately, which can be in the form of an unregulated service in the UK or 
abroad; or to experience significant delay or forego treatment entirely. This may be a contributing 
factor to why trans people suffer significant health inequalities. 
 
It has been and continues to be our view that commissioning appropriate local gender identity 
services to complement tertiary centres is the responsibility of local commissioners. This is supported 
by NHS England and Improvement’s  template specification for the specialised service (June 2019) 
which specifies, “Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) are responsible for commissioning certain 
non-specialist elements of the NHS pathway of care for individuals with gender dysphoria”. We also 
attach an example of how a CCG in Sussex has commissioned a practice-based specification  for 
your reference and we are  aware that similar services are being commissioned elsewhere. 
 
Despite the above examples citing a general practice-based service, the Committee’s view is that 
prescribing for this group of patients is complex and, for most practices, there are not enough patients 
for individual GPs to maintain their competence. Therefore, we believe an at scale service will be 
safest for both clinicians and patients. 
 
With commissioning of specialist gender identity services transferring to Integrated Care Boards we 
believe this is an ideal opportunity to reinvigorate discussions about this underserved group of 
patients and rapidly establish a comprehensive service that is both appropriate and safe for patients 
and clinicians. The recently announced closure of the Tavistock gender identity clinic for children and 
young people highlights a need to urgently progress a local solution. 
 
We look forward to taking this forward with you at the earliest opportunity. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 


 
 
Dr Gaurav Gupta 
Chair, Kent LMC 
 
c.c.  Sukh Singh, Director of Primary Care, NHS Kent & Medway 



mailto:info@kentlmc.org

http://www.kentlmc.org/

https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/service-specification-gender-dysphoria-services-non-surgical-june-2019.pdf
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8th December 2022 


Dr Paul Bentley 


Chief Executive  


NHS Kent and Medway Integrated Care Board (ICB) 


 


Dear Paul 


Gender Identity services in Kent and Medway 


We are writing in follow up to our previous letter of the 4 th of August and your reply of the 14th of 


September. 


We would be grateful for any update on how provision of a Gender identity service in Kent and Medway 


is progressing. Your previous letter only discusses prescribing which, as I’m sure the ICB are aware, is 


but a small part of the provision required for these patients which includes mental health support, 


speech and language therapy and gamete storage amongst others. NHS England’s template 


specification states “Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) are responsible for commissioning certain 


non-specialist elements of the NHS pathway of care for individuals with gender dysphoria”, a 


responsibility that has now moved to Integrated Care Boards. 


We also wanted to highlight that this issue was raised at the recent Conference of English LMCs held 


in November by one of our LMC representatives. The motion, below, was carried and so now forms 


part of the GPC negotiating position with NHSE/I 


GENDER DYSPHORIA (8)  


That conference is dismayed by the lack of adequate gender dysphoria services and believes it is 


imperative that GPC England ensures NHSEI: 


(i) formally acknowledge that it is not appropriate for general practice to prescribe medication 


without specialist initiation and only then when supported by a shared care agreement and if a 


GP believed they are competent to prescribe  


(ii) ensure appropriate services are commissioned at a local level that provide ongoing prescribing 


and support for patients with gender dysphoria  


(iii) ensure that any shared care arrangements are appropriately resourced with mechanisms in 


place if a GP chooses to decline to accept shared care.  


 


Proposed by Dr Zishan Syed, Kent 


Carried 


This group of patients face significant health inequalities, both physical and mental, and are currently 


poorly served by the system, we would be very grateful to hear the ICB plans, including timeframes, for 


fixing this large commissioning gap. 


Yours sincerely 


 


Dr Gaurav Gupta 


Chair  


Gender Services 


letter 4August22.pdf


PB response Gender 


Services ltr 14.9.22.pdf
 



mailto:info@kentlmc.org

http://www.kentlmc.org/

https://www.engage.england.nhs.uk/survey/gender-identity-services-for-adults/user_uploads/specialised-gender-dysphoria-service-specifications.pdf

https://www.engage.england.nhs.uk/survey/gender-identity-services-for-adults/user_uploads/specialised-gender-dysphoria-service-specifications.pdf
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PRACTICE LETTERHEAD 
 


 
 
 


Dear XXX 
 
We are writing in response to your request for the practice to either prescribe or monitor 
medications for gender dysphoria.  
 
Gender identity clinics are currently commissioned by NHS England and there are currently eight 


clinics available in England. The nearest clinic to Kent and Medway is the Tavistock and Portman 
NHS Foundation Trust: Gender Dysphoria Clinic for Adults. 
 
How to find an NHS gender dysphoria clinic - NHS (www.nhs.uk) 
 


Gender identity clinics are multi-disciplinary NHS clinics consisting of doctors, nurses and 
psychologists, and cover issues such a fertility preservation, psychological support, medication, 
and surgery. 
 
Unfortunately, these clinics cannot keep pace with the growing demand for these services and 


the average waiting times are currently more than three years. As GPs, we feel this is an 
unacceptable level of service, and we continue to campaign for more equitable care for the 
transgender community. This would involve not only more timely access to specialist care, but 
also locally commissioned services to maintain prescribing and monitoring. 
 
As a result of these long NHS waiting times, people are seeking private treatment, mainly 


through on-line providers. Many private transgender clinics will initiate medication but then 
request that further prescriptions and monitoring are accessed from the GP.  
 
As a practice, we have carefully considered these requests and unfortunately, we cannot support 
the prescribing and monitoring of transgender medications from private clinics. There are several 


reasons for this: 
 


1. It is challenging for us to be assured of the quality and governance aspects of private 
clinics. 


2. These are specialist medications which require the Integrated Care Board to put in place 
a dedicated service. 


3. The NHS does not enter into shared prescribing arrangements with private providers who 
should maintain prescribing responsibility for medications they recommend. 
 


We are aware that this is not the outcome you would like to achieve, and we are sorry that you 
are struggling to access the care you need.  


 
If you would like to contact your MP to highlight the issues raised in this letter, here is some 
information which will help you do this: South East - MPs and Lords - UK Parliament. You can 
also contact Kent and Medway Integrated Care Board here if you wish to complain about the lack 
of appropriate local services for your care  


 
In the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact your usual GP for any other physical or 
psychological issue.  
 
Kind regards 



https://www.nhs.uk/nhs-services/how-to-find-an-nhs-gender-identity-clinic/

https://members.parliament.uk/region/region/South%20East

https://www.kentandmedway.icb.nhs.uk/contact-us/comments-and-complaints
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